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When discussing with friends and residents as to why they chose Woodside as a place to
relocate or retire, I usually get one of the following reasons: the beauty of the area,
golfing opportunities, location in the city of Aiken or the climate. One additional reason
that is heard frequently is the security of a gated community.
Annual renewal of the vehicle decals is an important part of the security we all enjoy
and desire. Changing the decal each year during the April 1 – May 31 renewal period
allows us to update our records with your current vehicle information.
The barcodes were instituted when the automatic gates were installed. Having a barcode
is completely optional but does provide a convenience to residents who want to by-pass
the security gate for faster entry or want to use the unmanned gates. The policy
established by the board of directors when the automatic gates were installed allows for
each property owners’ account to have two free barcodes.
The barcode remains attached to your vehicle as long as you own that vehicle and renew
your property owner decal during the specified two-month time period.
Failure to renew your decal between April 1 and May 31 results in the deactivation of
the barcode in the computer system, ending your ability to access the automatic gates.
Reactivating the barcode creates an expense for the POA and therefore, a reactivation
fee is charged. Each year, residents are reminded of the need to get a new decal via the
newsletter and the entrance boards at the Main Gate and East Gate. These notices begin
approximately 3 months prior to the expiration date of the decals.
A recap:
1. Renewal of barcodes is automatic when decals are renewed during April 1-May 31.
2. After each account is issued their two free barcodes, each additional barcode

requires a $10 fee.
3. Barcodes and property owner decals must remain with the vehicle to which they

were assigned.
4. Annual changing of decals is an important part of the security plan for the Plantation.
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Board Meeting Dates

June 18, 2012
July 16, 2012

August 20, 2012
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October 15, 2012
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December 17, 2012
All meetings are held
on the third Monday

(except where noted)
at 3:00 p.m. at the

Property Owners’ Office.
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Notes from the
POA

The POA office will
be closed on July 4,

2012 to observe
Independence Day.
Regular hours will

resume on
Thursday, July 5 at
8 a.m. Also, trash
pick-up for the first
week of July will be
Thursday, July 5th,
a delay of one day
due to the holiday.
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ARCHITECTURAL REVIEW BOARD Dee Clark

This month’s ARB article is focused on the proper use of mulch and other ground covers around the Plantation.
In September 1986, the Declaration of Covenants and Restrictions of Woodside Plantation granted the
POA-ARB the right to base decisions on purely aesthetic grounds provided they are consistent with the

objectives of the Covenants.

This was done in order to preserve the natural beauty of Woodside, maintain a pleasant and desirable environment,
establish and preserve a harmonious design for the community and to promote and protect the value of our property.

To this end, Building and Landscaping Guidelines have been issued from time to time dealing with many of the areas
of landscape design and completion. Section 5.1.4 Ground Cover specifically states: “No bare earth shall remain on
the property. Ground cover plantings, pine straw, mulch, bark or other acceptable materials shall be placed on all
areas not otherwise covered by sod.”

In keeping with the natural beauty of Woodside, organic natural colored mulch or pine straw should be used in
landscaping. Unnaturally colored mulch has been discouraged throughout the Plantation because of the concern by
the board that dyes used in the coloring may contain materials that leach out over time and potentially affect the
groundwater in the area. The use of unnaturally colored mulch particularly red mulch is not approved by the ARB
since it has been determined not to be in harmony with the natural look of the Plantation.
Additionally, synthetic pine straw and synthetic mulches containing ground up rubber tires and other plasticizers are
not acceptable for use as ground covers. Research has shown these products are:

• Highly flammable and release toxic fumes when burning.
• Toxic as they deteriorate – these products contain a number of metal and organic contaminants with known

detrimental effects on the environment and human health.
• Found to be not as effective in weed control as natural mulch and pine straw.

The use of inorganic ground cover materials such as gravel, pebbles and crushed stone must be submitted to the ARB
for approval, and the board will review their use based on aesthetics in individual settings. The majority of property
owners in Woodside have always been attracted to the harmonious character of the Plantation and your ARB strives
to maintain that environment.

MMaaiillbbooxx  MMaaiinntteennaannccee
The U.S. Postal service recently mailed a flyer containing
information on how to improve your mailbox. These
included: replacing loose hinges, repainting a peeling or
rusting mailbox or replacing or adding house numbers.
As you travel the Plantation, there are several noticeable
“tired” mailboxes that are in need of a little “TLC.” And, a
little “TLC” will go a long way in improving the overall
aesthetics of your home as well as the
community as a whole.
Supplies to assist you in your
rejuvenating effort are available at the
POA office:

Post paint - no charge
Spray paint - $5.00
Mailbox - $40.00
Lettering- $10.00
Installation - call office at 641-9663

NNOO  FFIIRREEWWOORRKKSS  PPEERRMMIITTTTEEDD  IINN
WWOOOODDSSIIDDEE!!

There are no fireworks permitted within
Woodside Plantation. Please share this with your
guests as we enjoy the summer holidays.  
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The meeting was called to order by Bill Lykins at 2:55 p.m.
at the Woodside POA office conference room and a quorum
was established. 
Attendees: Bill Lykins, president

Bill Bower, vice-president
Dee Clark, member
Bob Christopher, member
Nancy Hughes, member
Bob McCann, member
Mike Sims, member
Melanie Brock, Association Manager
Wesley Elijah, DC

Absent: Bob Horne, secretary
Pat Shippey, treasurer

Guests: John and Patty Abshire, Keith Crawley, 
Wayne and Nancy Cochrane, 
Bob and Anita Page, Jim and Arlene Hunter, 
Frank Meterko, Dennis and Laura DiSano, 
Bob and Patricia McEachern, Brad and 
Grace Sharp, Ginny Rafferty, 
Shirley Hendrick, Bob Molkenthin

Approval of Minutes:
Mr. Lykins: There being no additions or 
corrections, the minutes of April 16, 2012 
stand approved as written.

Reports: The financial report was given and the ARB 
report was submitted to the board 
members prior to the meeting. Submitted 
reports are maintained in permanent 
Association records.

Meeting was adjourned at 3:55 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Melanie Brock
Association Manager

MAY 22, 2012
BOARD MEETING MINUTES

NOMINATING COMMITTEE Nancy Hughes

It’s not too late to put your “hat in the ring” to run for your Property Owners’ Association Board this fall. If
you have an interest, please contact the WPPOA office (641.9663), or one of the nominating committee
members. The members are Joe Bends, Melanie Brock, Larry McHale, Bill Roberts, Mike Sims and Nancy
Hughes.

Annual Guest Decals

Residents may purchase annual guest decals

for family members and close friends who

visit them frequently. The cost of each decal

for 2012-2013 will be $60. 

RV Area decal renewal

Residents with vehicles in the
RV Area are required to
renew their decals by the last
business day of July. You’ll
be receiving renewal info in
the very near future.
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My lovely wife and I were sitting at the breakfast table and she asked what I intended to “write about” in the
June Newsletter. Well, I said, “I have been contemplating describing my perception of the impact of the
‘microstrobilus’ and the almost unending consequences it poses to the residents of the Plantation.” To which

she replied, “My dear, I think it would be more correct for you to address the ‘megastrobilus’ as it is the more
commonly recognized of the species.” And so goes the table talk of those steeped in arboriculture.

As I surveyed my yard last week, I observed far, far too many female pine cones (megastrobilia) than I considered
normal. Perhaps I’m paranoid but it seems that the pine trees had it in for me. Eighty-five hundredths of an acre
completely covered in pine cones. I even believe the hardwoods were dropping pine cones. I wondered if I paid the
kid up the street a nickel for each pine cone he picked up – how much would it cost?  Over $50 if I had asked and he
had accepted. So in lieu thereof, off  I went to Lowe’s and returned home with a “Nifty Nabber” – that’s an implement
about 30 inches long with prongs on one end and a squeeze handle on the other. Squeezing the handle opens and closes
the prongs thereby allowing one to pick up things at ground level without bending over. Well, use of the “Nifty
Nabber” did preclude the onset of the extreme lower back pain generally associated with picking cotton, but equally
applicable to leaning over to pick up pine cones. However, I now have early on-set of carpal tunnel syndrome from
squeezing the Nifty Napper handle well over a 1,000 times. To add insult to injury, I had to lug seven huge, extra-large
trash bags each full of pines up the full 250 feet of my driveway in the broiling hot Tuesday afternoon sun to deposit
them street side for pick-up and disposal by the Sanitary Engineering Corps of the City of Aiken.

Seems “Mother Nature” has infinite resources at her disposal –in terms of pine cones, fallen leaves, dead branches,
weeds and other forms of yard debris - to insure that part of our waking hours (or those of our contractors) must be
devoted to expending the effort to preclude our properties from being declared “UNSIGHTLY” – none of us wants to
receive that dreaded, thin, gray envelope containing a “message” from the WPPOA Director of Covenant Education
& Enforcement.

To Those to Whom It Applies
A resident motorist has requested that “walkers” using East Gate Drive between Woodside Plantation Drive and the
security gate please “share the road” with moving vehicles. He also advises that it would be safer if walkers walked
“facing” oncoming traffic.

See ya next month!

C.E.E.C. (COVENANTS)                                           Mike Sims

TREASURER’S REPORT                                           Pat Shippey
Operating revenues through May, excluding assessments, are comparable to operating revenues at this same
time last year. Operating expenses also remain within budget projections. Ten (10) accounts remain
delinquent in the payment of the annual assessment as of May 31, 2012. Of the ten accounts, 2 are in
foreclosure and payment is expected when the properties are sold. Delinquent property owners were not
permitted to renew entry decals and their barcodes were deactivated on June 1, 2012. A reactivation fee will
be charged when the assessments are paid. A list of properties still delinquent is published below.

218 Birch Tree Circle 146 Boxwood Road 170 Boxwood Road
204 Crane Court 110 Enclave Drive 158 Enclave Drive
243 Forest Pines Road 155 & 157 Foxhound Run 341 Huntington Court
304 Magnolia Lake Court
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Debris/Receptacles – 4
Noise – 1
Pet - 2

Referred – 11
Unsightly Conditions – 6

Vehicle - 3
Total Complaints - 27
Referred Complaints

ARB – 3
Association Manager - 3 

Common Area Landscaping – 1
DC – 1
Roads - 2
Security - 1

Total Referred Complaints - 11

SUMMARY OF COMPLAINTS
MAY 2012

You may want to brush up on your knowledge of American history
before beginning a conversation with Regent security guard Paul
Jackson. The USCA graduate holds a degree in secondary

education and is certified to teach social studies at the middle school and
high school levels. An avid reader, Paul reads books (actual books he notes,
not on an electronic reading device) covering a wide variety of topics but
has a special interest in U.S. history. 

When not working at either the Main Gate or the East Gate, Paul also
works as a substitute teacher for Aiken County Schools. Paul is an Aiken
native, graduated from Aiken High School and met his wife, Eva, at USCA.
The couples lives in Aiken and will celebrate their second wedding
anniversary in September, one year after Paul’s anniversary of working for
Regent at his Woodside assignment. 

As a major fan of professional basketball and baseball, Paul follows both
the Atlanta Hawks and the Charlotte Bobcats and makes a point to attend several games each year. He and Eva recently
traveled to Atlanta to take in a Braves baseball game. 

SECURITY                                             Bob Christopher

The Blotter
MAY 2012

Alarms 0
Decal/Pass Violation 1
Emergency Vehicles/Public Safety   22
Fire 0
Fishing 4
Gate Maintenance 1
Landscaping 0
Light Maintenance 0
Animal Nuisance 0
Other 9
People Nuisance 0
Parking 6
Resident Assistance 10
Routine Safety Patrol 42*
Speeding/Reckless driving** 1
Suspicious Condition/Person                                     0
Vandalism 3
Theft 0
Trespassing 1
Traffic Violation** 0
Vehicle Accident 0

*Public safety vehicles entering without lights or sirens
activated, previously classified as ‘emergency vehicle’
**This does not include citations issued  by Aiken

Department of Public Safety
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A Love Story!
Char and Al Love are a fun-loving, gregarious and active couple on a quest to make Woodside their new home and
Aiken their new hometown! Char and Al are discovering all the sites, attractions and events offered in and around
Woodside and Aiken. They are also creating a photo journal of their discoveries. So, follow Char and Al as they
acquaint themselves with their new hometown, their neighbors and build their new dream home in Woodside at
www.woodsideplantation.com.  

DEVELOPMENT COMPANY Diana Peters

COMMON AREA LANDSCAPING Nancy Hughes
Strategic Landscaping Plan Update
In 2011 we accomplished phase I of our four year plan which
addressed Woodside Plantation Drive – just past the Main
Gate, down to Mulberry Court, and between Winged Elm
Circle and Cottonwood Creek Lane. These areas comprised
about a two mile expanse. In an effort to be fiscally
responsible, we used Bermuda plugs (not sod). Plugs take
longer to fill in and take hold. Therefore, the sides of the road
are not looking great yet. We need to be patient. It will be
worth the wait.

Celebrating Great Resident Landscaping
A while back, I mentioned that the Common Area
Landscaping Committee would be recognizing residents who
we think have done an extraordinary job of landscaping their
properties.
Aesthetic appeal is one of Woodside’s primary attributes.
Here we enjoy a natural setting complemented by the visions
and efforts of homeowners. The Common Area Landscaping
committee members thought that Jim and Jackie Lefebvre
deserved to be the very first homeowners to be recognized for
all of their hard work and successes that are evident in their
landscaping.
Their property always looks clean and neatly manicured. It is
charming. They have to deal with significant environmental
challenges – full sun exposure in the front and side yard,
heavy shade in the back area and a very steep hill that faces
West Pleasant Colony Drive. They clearly spend a lot of time

getting all the right plants to grow and it is a pleasure for the
rest of us to enjoy. Also, they have several Live Oaks to care
for on their property. The Oaks all look very healthy and fit
into their landscaping theme very nicely. They have color
throughout the yard and well trimmed bushes and hollies.  

Jim and Jackie live at 107 Red Cedar. If you have a chance,
drive by and see their lovely yard. It will be worth the trip.
Woodside is such a beautiful area, in large part due to the
efforts of our residents. This is something we should not take
for granted. We should celebrate it. If anyone notices any other
resident property that deserves recognition, take a picture and
email it to me, with your comments, at
hughes0213@bellsouth.net.



PAGE 7     WPPOA NEWS    June 2012                                                                                                       VOLUME 15, ISSUE 6

LAKES & DAMS                                                       Bill Bower
Aquatic Services: Granite Ridge Aquatic Services
(GRAS) has reported the following actions:
Royal Lake: Spraying has been effective in controlling the
Floating Hearts
Burden Lake: Spraying has been effective in controlling
Floating Hearts. 
Magnolia Lake: Treated for
Floating Hearts. Appears to be
responding
Holley Lake: No problems
noted.
Willow Lake: Will be treated
with dye and with Diquat for
algae and Fanwort
Oakman Lake: No problems
noted.
If you notice specific
problems, please notify me or
the WPPOA office.

Security: The fishermen (and
women) continue to report
evidence of trespassers on the
lakes and dams. These folks
do not respect private property
and leave trash and debris that
are not only unsightly but also
harmful to the aquatic life.
Please report intruders to
Security so that they may take
the proper action. As a reminder, fishing is limited to
residents and (accompanied) guests of residents only. The
dams and lakes are maintained using some of your annual
assessment. I would like to offer my thanks to the
fishermen who continue to pick up trash and debris.

Lakes & Dam Maintenance: Our contractor has started
to improve the boat launch area on Oakman Lake Dam
and to fill in bare spots. This work in not only for aesthetic
purposes but also controls erosion. Please report any
noted problems and they will be put on a priority list for
appropriate correction.

Fishing: Mother Nature has been very kind to
Woodside’s lakes and ponds over the last few weeks by
providing sufficient rain to fill all of the lakes. The higher
water has flooded the weeds at the edge of the lakes
providing a fantastic habitat for large schools of minnows.

The bass have responded by
moving closer to shore,
especially during the first and last
hours of daylight, eating those
minnows as fast as they can. This
has made it easy for fishermen
who work the shoreline with
plastics and lures that imitate a
fleeting minnow. This is one area
where bass fishermen follow the
lead of trout fishermen and
attempt to “match the hatch.”
Give the bass something that
looks like what they are eating
and they will continue to eat. 
During the past month we’ve
seen a lot of activity in the
WPPOA Big Bass competition.
On May 19, Frank Shallo
overtook my brother Tony’s 23
¼” bass with a 23 ¾” bass caught
on Oakman Lake. Frank’s lead
lasted only 10 days with Bill
Drzyzga landing a 25 1/8” bass
on Oakman Lake as he fished in

the rain on May 29. Bill was wading the shoreline,
proving to everyone that you do not need a boat to catch
large fish in Woodside’s waters. My 14-inch crappie
continues to be in the lead for the Colossal Crappie award.
Both Bob Carter and I have caught larger crappies
however neither of us took the necessary photo to
officially enter our fish. Ken Ziomek –
ziomekk@bellsouth.net



Russell & Eileen Boeringer
145 Boxwood Road

Moved from: Boca Raton, FL

Eric & Laurie Bondy
111 White Birch Court

Moved from: Boiling Springs, SC

Matthew & Jill Erford
113 Laurel Oak Drive

Moved from: Findlay, OH

Stephen & Betsy Juhasz
122 Highland Reserve Court
Moved from: Buffalo, NY

Jane O’Brien
105 Baldcypress Court

Moved from: Princeton, NJ

Michael Slusher & Laurie Goodale-Slusher
124 Fox Trace Court

Moved from: Maricopa, AZ
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WPPOA BOARD OF DIRECTORS
PRESIDENT
Bill Lykins

VICE PRESIDENT/ LAKES & DAMS
Bill Bower

ARB
Dee Clark

TREASURER
Pat Shippey

COVENANTS (CEEC)
Mike Sims

STREETLIGHTS, SIGNS & RV
Bob McCann

SECURITY
Bob Christopher

SECRETARY/ROADS & UTILITIES
Bob Horne

COMMON AREA
LANDSCAPING/ GARDEN CENTER

Nancy Hughes

WOODSIDE PLANTATION

1411 Silver Bluff Road
Aiken, SC 29803

Phone: 803.641.9663
Fax: 803.641.1831
Email: wppoa@wppoa.com

WPPOA OFFICE
Melanie Brock, Association Manager

Sandi Buchanan Wayne Brock   
June Carlson Dean Fickbohm                           
Trisha Leveille George Hughes  

Michelle Yonce              

Welcome To Our New Residents
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Advertising prices per month: Business Card $35, Quarter Page $55 and Half Page $85.
June 2012.

DABB Farms
Dan’s Peach Stand
Bud’s Peach Stand

June 2012 Update
5/22/2012

We hope everyone is well. We opened Dan’s stand on Friday, May 11. This was the first year that we have
picked peaches before Mother’s Day. Only a few years ago was the first time that we picked before Memorial
Day. 

Dan and I have enjoyed seeing all the familiar faces at the stand over the last week and a half. He has been
working half days since he is still in school. I have been covering the other half.  

We are opening Bud’s stand on June 4, and I think his stand will be more convenient to those who use the
East Gate Drive route in and out of Woodside. We got some much needed rain on May 9.

. Hope to see you soon!!!

Tim Bledsoe
(803) 480-2978

Dan’s Peach Stand Bud’s Peach Stand
1518 Whiskey Road 2300 Whiskey Road
(Beside Tyler Tire) (Across from Chick-fil-A)
Re-opening May 2012 Re-opening May 2012 
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Woodside Property Owners’ Classified Ads

Tree Removals
Stump Grinding
Landscaping

Free Local Estimates
Sell Fire Wood

Owner
Tim George 441-3322 Pg
Cell 803-979-6800

Mailing Address:
128 Pine Hollow Dr.

Aiken, SC 29803

Residential, Commercial
Licensed, Bonded, Insured

803-663-3278

Quality Tree Service Inc.
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Ron’s Home Repair Service
(No Job Too Small)
803-642-9344

home repairs deck staining
painting shelving
power washing                     wall papering
epoxy floor coating                         lights & fans

Ron Tugya                        Woodside Resident
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Commercial & Residential

3 Caldwell Court
Aiken, SC 29803-6628

(803) 648-6476
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K & G Painting
Aiken, SC

Licensed - Bonded - Insured
Residential & Commercial Painting
Free Estimates • Work Guaranteed

Complete Deck Services
Profesionalism not to be compromised

Honest people you can trust

803-502-0262 • 803-474-2546
dvdloc@aol.com
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Barb Kirchner
Sales Associate, Broker

(803) 443-1900
BarbInAiken@yahoo.com
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Woodside Property Owners Classified Ads

gormanlightningrods.com

803.649.2545
www.howellprinting.net

Come see us for all of your 
Design and Printing needs.
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• Quality and Attention to Detail
• Custom Homes and Remodeling
• Kitchen and Bath Remodeling 
• Exterior Rot and Damage Repair
• Roofing and Roof Repairs
• Custom Decks and Porches
• Disabled and ADA Renovations
• Professional Friendly service
• Work done on time and on budget
• Over 30 years of Quality and Satisfaction

Call for Free Prompt Estimates
John Shavelin- Owner

(803) 645-0799  or  (803) 275-3650
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                       Call for Free Prompt Estimates  
                     John Shavelin- Owner 

                       (803) 645-0799 or (803) 275-3650                    
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Woodside Property Owners Classified Ads

By agreeing to display business ads, the WPPOA is not endorsing or recommending the use of any advertiser.  The decision on which businesses to use is left entirely
to the homeowners.  To place an ad, call Woodside Property Owners’ Association 641-9663, and ask for Sandi Buchanan or e-mail sandi@wppoa.com 

Advertising prices per month: Business Card $35, Quarter Page $55 and Half Page $85.
June 2012.
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Please view our photos 
of our work at: 

www.TindallConstructioninc.com


















